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Memorandum for the Record 
Transportation Planning and Programming Committee of the 
Boston Region Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) 
 
July 8, 2010 Meeting  
10:00 AM – 12:00 PM, State Transportation Building, Conference Rooms 2 & 3, 10 Park 
Plaza, Boston 
Clinton Bench, Chair, representing Jeffrey Mullan, Secretary and Chief Executive 
Officer, Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) 
 
Decisions 
The Transportation Planning and Programming Committee voted to take the following 
actions: 

• approve Amendment Five of the Federal Fiscal Years (FFYs) 2010 – 2013 
Transportation Improvement Program (TIP) 

• approve the minutes of the meeting of June 3rd 
 
Meeting Agenda 
 
1. Public Comments 
There were none. 
 
2. Chair’s Report – Clinton Bench, MassDOT 
There was none. 
 
3. Subcommittee Chairs’ Reports 
There were none. 
 
4. Regional Transportation Advisory Council – Laura Wiener, Regional 
Transportation Advisory Council 
The Advisory Council will meet next on July 14. The agenda will include a presentation 
on GreenDOT. 
 
5. Director’s Report – Arnie Soolman, Director, Central Transportation Planning Staff 
A. Soolman reported that the MPO has updated its Coordinated Human Services 
Transportation Plan (CHSTP) in anticipation of MassDOT’s upcoming solicitation for 
proposals for transportation services that could be funded through the Job Access Reverse 
Commute and New Freedom Programs. The CHSTP and a flyer announcing MassDOT’s 
solicitation will be posted on the MPO’s website. The MPO will be hosting a workshop 
for applicants on July 20. 
 
He also reported that the MPO has been encouraging members of the public to 
communicate with the MPO via the web. As a result, between April and June, there was a 
41% increase in hits on the MPO’s website as compared to the same period last year. Part 
of the reason for this increase may be due to the postcards that staff are distributing that 
provide links to MPO documents. 
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C. Bench noted that the increase in web communication will help to keep postage costs 
down and that it is consistent with MassDOT’s GreenDOT policies. 
 
Jim Gallagher, Metropolitan Area Planning Council (MAPC), inquired if MPO staff have 
received any feedback from people who do not have access to the web and if, in 
conducting the MPO’s Regional Equity survey, staff has found people who are not aware 
of the MPO’s work (because they do not have web access). Pam Wolfe, Manager of 
Certification Activities, MPO staff, replied that staff would be able to identify those 
problems through its Regional Equity Program outreach activities. Michael Callahan, 
MPO Staff, added that the MPO staff is continuing its usual outreach activities to 
communities and not relying only on the Website. He also remarked that staff has 
received 14 responses already after distributing a Regional Equity postcard requesting 
comments last week. 
 
6. MARPA Consultations –  Clinton Bench, MassDOT; Marie Rose, MassDOT 
Highway; and Eric Bourassa, MAPC 
The Massachusetts Association of Regional Planning Agencies (MARPA) has been 
holding meetings to discuss regional targets and the distribution of additional obligation 
authority. Two meetings have been held thus far; four MARPA representatives and four 
MassDOT representatives attended them. At the last meeting there was a discussion 
about how much of the regional target funds are being directed to MassDOT’s assets and 
to municipal assets. MassDOT Highway Division Administrator Luisa Paiewonsky will 
attend the next meeting in August. 
 
Members discussed the topic further. 
 
Mary Pratt, Town of Hopkinton, emphasized the importance of the census in the 
allocation of federal money to the region. She also stressed the need to fund 
improvements to municipal roadways. 
 
Tom Kadzis, City of Boston, inquired as to why the additional $38 million in obligation 
authority coming to the state is not being divided according to the existing formulas. E. 
Bourassa explained that the reason has to do with the MassDOT Highway Division’s 
concerns that there is not enough funding to maintain the highway system and its view 
that the way funding is prioritized needs to be rethought. Also, the additional obligation 
authority is not solvent yet.  
 
C. Bench added that the MassDOT Board of Directors will likely take up MassDOT 
Highway’s five-year Capital Investment Program (CIP) in August. The CIP identifies 
$3.5 billion worth of unmet highway construction needs.  
 
David Koses, City of Newton, asked if the MARPA meetings are being considered public 
meetings under the state’s open meeting law. C. Bench stated that he would follow up 
with MassDOT’s counsel. 
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Steve Olanoff, Advisory Council, suggested that the MARPA meeting schedules be 
posted on the MPO’s website. 
 
7. Amendment Five of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 Transportation Improvement 
Program – Hayes Morrison, TIP Manager, MPO Staff 
Staff provided revised draft TIP tables for Amendment Five of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 
TIP and a matrix summarizing comments received during the public review period. (See 
attached.)  
 
There have been four changes to the draft TIP tables since the last version was provided 
to members. The changes are: 

• the addition of earmarks for the Boston – Longfellow Bridge Early Action Items 
project 

• the addition of an earmark for the Winthrop – Winthrop Ferry Improvements 
Construction project 

• the list of projects receiving funding through the Job Access and Reverse 
Commute and New Freedom Programs 

• a cost adjustment to the Everett – Route 99 project  
 
Four public comments were received (the full comments are attached): 

• State Senator Thomas McGee expressed support for the inclusion of the Lynn – 
Intersection Improvements at Route 129, Millard and Parker Hill Avenues and 
Den Quarry Road project, which is included in the TIP as a project to be funded 
through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) 

• the Town of Danvers requested ARRA funding for the Danvers – Liberty Street 
project  

• the Town of Belmont expressed support for the inclusion of an earmark to fund an 
alternatives analysis study for the possible consolidation of commuter rail stations 
on the Fitchburg line 

• the Regional Transportation Advisory Council expressed support for the MPO’s 
Clean Air and Mobility Program and expressed concern about the removal of the 
Boston – South Bay Harbor Trail project from the TIP 

 
A motion to approve Amendment Five of the FFYs 2010 – 2013 TIP as presented was 
made by M. Pratt, and seconded by Ginger Esty, Town of Framingham. The motion 
passed unanimously. 
 
During a discussion of the motion, before the vote, D. Koses asked about the status of the 
matching funds for the Belmont alternatives analysis study and the implications if there is 
no local match. Benjamin Bloomenthal, MBTA, reported that the Town of Belmont 
Board of Selectmen held a meeting and H. Morrison stated that there is an expectation 
that the town will vote on the issue in this fiscal year. She added that if there were no 
local match the federal funds would not be obligated for the study. 
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8. Meeting Minutes – Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, MPO Staff 
A motion to approve the minutes of the meeting of June 3 was made by John Romano, 
MassDOT Highway, and seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously. 
 
9. Long-Range Transportation Plan Update – Anne McGahan, Long-Range 
Transportation Plan Manager, MPO Staff 
Staff distributed a revised schedule for the production of the new long-range 
transportation plan, Paths to a Sustainable Region. (See attached.) Staff continues to 
work on the needs assessment for the plan and is waiting for MAPC to provide the 
demographic forecast inputs. Financial information for the plan will not be available from 
MassDOT until the fall. The MPO would vote on the final plan in June of 2011. 
 
Members discussed the schedule, the demographic forecasts, and project development. 
 
In response to a question from E. Bourassa, A. McGahan explained that the development 
of the universe of projects and programs would include all the projects that the MPO is 
aware of now, as well as projects that arise following the needs assessment or during 
public outreach. 
 
E. Bourassa stated that MAPC is working with MassDOT to finalize the demographic 
forecasts and that this schedule will work. He then answered questions from members 
about the development of the forecasts. He explained that MAPC is circulating the 
forecasts to municipalities to request comments and to better assess if trends are in line 
with plans for development. M. Pratt and D. Koses pointed out that that there has been an 
update to the 2008 census, which should be taken into consideration for the most up-to-
date population data. 
 
In response to a question, K. Quackenbush explained that demographic forecasts would 
include those for the 101 municipalities in the Boston region as well as the forecasts 
developed by adjacent regional planning agencies for 63 other municipalities surrounding 
the Boston region. E. Bourassa added that work is underway to make the forecasts 
consistent statewide so that the hybrid forecasts will not have to be used in the future.  
 
D. Koses suggested comparing MetroFuture projections to municipal projections. 
 
M. Pratt expressed concern about using projections developed before the economic 
downturn given that there is likely to be a change in the sectors that drive development in 
the nation. While housing construction was a major economic force in recent decades, it 
may not be in the future. She indicated that the MPO cannot rely on projections made 
under past conditions, since economic conditions are changing, and that more current 
economic information has to be considered. On that point, G. Esty emphasized the need 
to have community input on the MPO’s forecasts. 
 
A. McGahan then provided an overview of the public comments that were received to 
date. (See attached comment summary matrix.) The topics of the comments included 
requests for additions to the plan’s vision and policies (including the topic of economic 
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development), projects and programs, and specific performance measures. The comments 
also pertained to the demographic forecasts used for the plan, the needs assessment for 
the plan, parking reform, and coordination with other MPOs. 
 
She also distributed a map showing the 40 districts in the CTPS model area (covering 164 
municipalities) and a document showing the results of an analysis that examined 
passenger trip travel between those districts (2007 data). (See attached.) The assessment 
was designed to identify facilities where there is high travel but that may not have been 
apparent on the radial and circumferential corridor maps that staff developed earlier. This 
information could be used to determine if there are areas that would benefit from 
suburban transit.  
 
Members asked questions and made comments: 
 
Is each district similar in population? (L. Wiener) 
No. (A. McGahan and Scott Peterson, MPO staff) While traffic analysis zones (TAZs) 
are designed to have roughly the same population numbers, the districts (shown on the 
map) do not have uniform characteristics because they are an artifact of the 
circumferential and radial corridors. This exercise is examining information in new ways 
to see if there are travel patterns that were not previously recognized. (K. Quackenbush) 
 
Has staff noticed any new patterns? (C. Bench) 
The process is just starting. (A. McGahan and K. Quackenbush) 
 
How does the analysis treat a person who begins a trip by auto and then switches to 
transit? Would it be counted as one trip or two?  (R. Reed) 
It would count as one trip. (S. Peterson) The analysis results show the ultimate origins 
and destinations. If a traveler were to switch modes in a district between the districts of 
origin and the destination, the middle district would not be depicted in the results. (K. 
Quackenbush) 
 
How is the “person trip” number in the charts generated? (T. Kadzis) 
The “person trip” number in the first two charts [titled, “Most Passenger Trip Origins” 
and “Most Passenger Trip Destinations”] are a product of the first step of the modeling 
process, which specifies the number of trips from an origin and the number to a 
destination, irrespective of where the other end of each of the trips is located. The figures 
in the other charts are products of the second step of the modeling process, called trip 
distribution, which shows how the origin and destination ends of trips are linked together 
into full trips; that is, trips flowing from a particular origin to a particular destination. (K. 
Quackenbush) 
 
What authority is driving the use of the framework that models the 101 Boston Region 
MPO municipalities plus 63 outside the region? (Wig Zamore, Somerville Transportation 
Equity Partnership) 
The MPO has the prerogative to make that decision. (C. Bench) 
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How are people accounted for who begin their trip outside of the model area and end in 
the model area? People who, for example, begin their trip at a commuter rail station 
outside the model area should be counted. (C. Stickney) People passing through the 
region from external locations should be accounted for. (T. Bent) 
This matrix does not include people who begin their trip outside of the model area. Trips 
from external locations will be added in (during modeling), but this matrix does not show 
those trips. (S. Peterson) When the regional modeling is done, it will include trips from 
external locations. This exercise is looking at trends and patterns that may not have been 
evident before. (C. Bench) 
 
How is staff handling public comments on the plan? (D. Koses) 
The comments will be addressed in the development of the plan. Commenters receive 
acknowledgement from the MPO (through the web or a mailed postcard). Members of the 
public will have additional opportunities to comment when the draft plan is released. (A. 
McGahan) 
 
D. Koses pointed out that the demographics were an issue during the development of the 
last plan, and he suggested that the MPO schedule time on a future agenda to discuss the 
demographics. E. Bourassa stated that MAPC would give a presentation on the 
demographics. 
 
Staff was advised to provide a map showing details of the urban core. 
  
10. Recertification Preparations – Pam Wolfe, Manager of Certification Activities, 
MPO Staff 
The MPO received formal notification about the meetings on the federal recertification of 
the MPO, which are scheduled for July 27-28. The Federal Highway Administration and 
Federal Transit Administration requested desk review materials, including documents on 
the MPO’s memorandum of understanding and agreements. Staff have transmitted this 
information. The federal agencies sent an extensive list of questions for staff to answer; 
the deadline for responding is July 15. This material is in preparation and will be 
transmitted to TPPC members when sent to the federal agencies. The agencies also 
provided a schedule of discussion topics. Staff have conducted extensive public outreach 
to announce the meetings.  
 
11. Operational Improvements at Selected Congested and High-Crash Intersections 
– Karl Quackenbush, Deputy Technical Director of CTPS, and Chen-Yuan Wang, Project 
Manager, MPO Staff 
Staff presented a draft of the memoranda presenting the results of the Operational 
Improvements at Selected Congested and High-Crash Intersections study. (The 
information was provided to members on CD-rom.) 
 
K. Quackenbush explained that the MPO staff has been conducting a series of analyses to 
identify safety and operational improvements, and capacity enhancements at intersections 
in the region. The report distributed today describes the results from the second set of 
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analyses (the work program was approved by the MPO in FFY 2009). A third study is in 
progress and a forth is included in the draft FFY 2011 Unified Planning Work Program. 
 
In recent years, these studies have focused on safety and the accommodation of bicyclists 
and pedestrians. Locations for study are determined by first examining crash data for 
high-crash locations, and by obtaining ideas generated from MAPC’s outreach work. The 
more complicated intersections are eliminated (or those that staff would not be able to do 
justice to within the study budget). After the full list is presented to the MPO, a smaller 
group of intersections are selected for study and subjected to crash, capacity, and 
operations analyses. When selecting locations, staff considers the community’s interest in 
making recommended improvements. Staff interacts with community officials regarding 
the study recommendations. 
 
Chen-Yuan Wang summarized the study. He explained that the approach involved 
identifying solutions that could be implemented in the short-term and those that are long-
term solutions (that may be higher-cost, complicated, or require land takings). The 
MPO’s regional model was used to forecast future travel conditions 20 years out in the 
study locations. 
 
The specific intersections studied are:  

• Alewife Brook Parkway (Route 16) at Broadway in Somerville 
• Main Street (Route 28) at Franklin Street in Reading 
• Poplar Street (Route 62) at Locust Street (Route 35) in Danvers 
• Western Avenue at Eastern Avenue/Stanwood Street and Western Avenue at 

Waitt Avenue/Maple Street in Lynn 
• Boston Post Road at Landham Road in Sudbury 

 
C. Wang stated that the Reading and Sudbury intersections are on roadways administered 
by MassDOT, while the others are on municipally owned roads.  
 
He provided a status update noting the following: 

• The City of Lynn and its consultant are already working to implement the 
recommendations of the study and are developing a functional design report.  

• The Town of Sudbury and its consultant are incorporating the study 
recommendations in a corridor study.  

• The Somerville intersection needs immediate attention to address a signal-timing 
problem that affects pedestrians. 

• The Town of Reading has met with MassDOT regarding the study 
recommendations.  

• A recommendation for retiming the signal at the Danvers intersection could be 
implemented by town. Staff will be following up with the town. 

 
K. Quackenbush noted that in the case of the Danvers intersection the recommendation 
calls for increasing the signal cycle length by five seconds. This action would result in 
saving the average motorist 22 seconds and reduce traffic delay times. He noted that 
simple actions such as this can make a noticeable difference. 
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T. Kadzis inquired as to whether staff had a sense of whether towns would be spending 
municipal funds to implement such recommendations. He then suggested that the MPO’s 
Clean Air and Mobility Program might be an avenue for funding these low-cost 
recommendations that have a large impact. C. Wang stated that staff would be following 
up with the Town of Danvers to see if they plan to implement the recommendation. 
 
L. Wiener pointed out that there is a congestion problem all along the corridor that the 
Alewife Brook Parkway is on. She stated that the Town of Arlington is coordinating with 
the City of Cambridge regarding the redesign of the Arlington – Massachusetts Avenue 
project, and that the town would coordinate with C. Wang as well. 
 
J. Gallagher asked if staff will be working with municipalities to implement the 
recommendations. K. Quackenbush replied that staff will be available to answer 
questions from municipalities and to provide data, but there is little money left in the 
project budget for additional outreach; it was not budgeted for. 
 
J. Romano complimented staff on their work on the study. 
 
12. State Implementation Plan Update – David Mohler, MassDOT 
MassDOT will be submitting its annual status report on the State Implementation Plan 
projects to the Department of Environmental Protection this month. 
 
13. Members Items 
D. Mohler announced that Massachusetts has received two grants from the Federal 
Transit Administration: $3 million to the MBTA for a Regional Bike Share System; and 
$745,689 to the Pioneer Valley Transit Authority for an intelligent transportation system 
project for buses. E. Bourassa thanked D. Mohler and C. Bench for their work on the bike 
share project. 
 
14. Adjourn 
A motion to adjourn and convene the MPO meeting was made by P. Regan, and 
seconded by M. Pratt. The motion passed unanimously.
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Transportation Planning and Programming Committee Meeting Attendance 
Thursday, July 8, 2010, 10:00 AM

 
Member Agencies  Representatives and Alternates  
MassDOT   Clinton Bench 
MassDOT Highway  John Romano  
    Marie Rose 
City of Boston   Thomas Kadzis 
City of Newton  David Koses 
City of Somerville  Thomas Bent 
MAPC    Eric Bourassa 

Jim Gallagher  
Massachusetts Port  Paul Christner 
 Authority  
MBTA    Benjamin Bloomenthal 
MBTA Advisory Board Paul Regan 
Regional Transportation Laura Wiener 
 Advisory Council   
Town of Bedford  Richard Reed 
Town of Braintree  Christine Stickney 
Town of Framingham  Ginger Esty 
Town of Hopkinton  Mary Pratt 
   
 

 
MPO Staff/CTPS 
Mike Callahan 
Maureen Kelly 
Anne McGahan 
Hayes Morrison 
Sean Pfalzer 
Karl Quackenbush 
Arnie Soolman 
Susan Schwartz 
Jong Wai Tommee 
Pam Wolfe 
 
Other Attendees 
Lynn Ahlgren MetroWest Regional Transit 

Authority 
Michael Lambert City of Somerville 
Sue McQuaid Neponset Valley Chamber of 

Commerce 
Steve Olanoff Regional Transportation 

Advisory Council 
Karen Pearson MassDOT 
Amanda Richard Office of State Senator McGee 
Wig Zamore Somerville Transportation Equity 

Partnership/Mystic View Task 
Force 
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